June 14, 2004

Chapel Hill Town Council meeting on the renaming of Airport Road

Mayor, Council Members, Town Staff, and members of the community

We are gathered here tonight to make a historic decision, and history will judge this town, this community, and each of us by the stand we take for or against changing the name of Airport Road to Martin Luther King Boulevard.  I am proud to stand with those who support this renaming.  We need to be reminded constantly that the values for which Martin Luther King died should be at the center of our own lives and should set the tone for this community.

At a time when reactionaries on all sides are claiming that what Dr. King died for has been won and that we as a community and a nation have overcome, we must reassert and re-emphasize the values that Dr. King and hundreds of thousands of others struggled for.  In fact, the struggle continues.  We have not yet overcome, and the nation and our community are in danger of going backwards.  

What do I mean by this?  What is at stake in this debate over the renaming of Airport Road.  The issue is not mainly about how we should honor Martin Luther King: it is about what kind of community do we want.  Do we want to stand for racial justice, peace, and human rights in all we do, or not?

I am a historian and history suggests both positive and negative lessons about this community.  In 1900, Chapel Hill's population was half black and half white.  Since that time, the percentage of African Americans living in Chapel Hill has constantly dwindled, while the town and the university have grown by leaps and bounds.  The reason for this is unpleasant, but straightforward.  The town and the university have not provided as many opportunities for African Americans as for others, mainly white professionals.  This is clearly attributable to Jim Crow segregation up to the 1960s.  What is more troubling, however, is that since the Civil Rights Movement this trend has continued.  Not only that, but in all of the areas of life where racism had consigned African Americans to an inferior status--education, housing, employment, health care, fair treatment in the criminal justice system--African Americans are still second class citizens.  In other words, we still have a long way to go.  We need to raise up the example of Martin Luther King and the freedom movement.  We need to demand that our political leaders, our teachers, and our university administrators be something more than passive non-racists.  They need to be active anti-racists.  Otherwise, this community will not stay true to the legacy of those who sacrificed so that we could all live in a more just society.

